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USSVI Creed: 

"To perpetuate the memory of our ship-
mates who gave their lives in the pursuit of 
duties while serving their country. That 
their dedication, deeds, and supreme sacri-
fice be a constant source of motivation to-
ward greater accomplishments. Pledge loy-
alty and patriotism to the United States of 
America and its Constitution." 

The official newsletter of the  
USS Requin Base of the USSVI 

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 

2017 USS Requin Base Officers 
Base Commander  Hubert C. Dietrich 412-486-2635  hueyfromglenshaw@aol.com 
1st Vice Commander  Carl Stigers    412-995-8028  carstenstigers@verizon.net 
2nd Vice Commander  Rick Elster  412-751-7967  Relster565@comcast.net 
Secretary   Jeff Simon  724-502-4505  jeffsimon@zoominternet.net 
Treasurer   Lee M. Bookwalter 412-795-8337  booky143@verizon.net 
Storekeeper   Frank Nicotra  412-835-6540   nicotrafrank@gmail.com 
Chaplain   Carl Stigers    412-995-8028  carstenstigers@verizon.net 
Past Base Commander Joe Campisi  412-322-3201   jcampisi1@comcast.net 
Newsletter Editor  Jack Sutherin   330-507-2278    jack.sutherin@comcast.net 
Webmaster    Lee M. Bookwalter 412-795-8337  booky143@verizon.net 
COB/Historian -  Clyde Porter, jr.  740-635-3179  candsporter@comcast.net 
Photographer   Peter Foster  724+980-7657  gopetro2000@gmail.com 
SVD Hard Copy  Rick Elster  412-751-7967  relster565@comcast.net 

------------------------------------------------------------- Pride Runs Deep -------------------------------------------------------- 

Meetings held on the second Saturday of the month normally in  BAden at the  American Legion Post 

and quarterly meetings held around our membership area.  
• Make a difference, get to a meeting! 

•  
----------------------------------------------------------------- Pride Runs Deep --------------------------------------------------------------------

-- 

Next Meeting ; Saturday  April 13th at the  American Legion in Baden PA   

March 2019 

mailto:cwporter@1st.net
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Binnacle List 
:   
    Aaron Ellis 
     Alan Lukasik 
     Edie Dietrich 

 

Pa State Representative 
 https://www.dmva.pa.gov/veteransaffairs/Pages/default.aspx  

https://www.dmva.pa.gov/veteransaffairs/Pages/default.aspx
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SSIA Update 06  ►   H.R.553/S.622 | Military Surviving Spouses Equity Act 
 

Sen. Doug Jones (D-AL) introduced legislation 29 FEB to end the deduction of Survivor Benefit Plan (SBP) annuities from De-
pendency and Indemnity Compensation (DIC) paid to survivors of fallen servicemembers, also known as the “widows tax.” 
MOAA has long supported repeal of the widows tax, backing similar legislation from House Rep. Joe Wilson (R-SC) and others. 
The change would mean that in cases where military service led to the death of a servicemember, DIC would be paid in addition to 
the SBP annuity.  
 

     About 67,000 military survivors would benefit from this legislation, with the current offset costing them about $12,000 annual-
ly. “The SBP-DIC offset remains grossly unfair to the members of the military community who deserve our support the most,” 
said Lt. Gen. Dana T. Atkins, USAF (Ret), President and CEO of MOAA. “We thank Sen. Jones for his leadership on this issue, 
and we encourage their fellow legislators to join the fight.  "The need to solve this inequity is uniformly agreed-upon throughout 
Congress, but they haven't found the political will to resolve it," Atkins said. "The 116th Congress has an opportunity to be known 
for getting this done." 
 

     Jones' new legislation -- S. 622, the Military Widows Tax Elimination Act - already has 31 Senate cosponsors from both sides 
of the aisle as of March 5, including 28 original cosponsors. Wilson and Rep. John Yarmuth (D-KY) introduced a similar bill, H.R. 
553, in the House earlier this year. In April, as part of its annual Storming the Hill event, MOAA plans to bring in chapter leaders 
from across the country to meet with lawmakers to find a permanent end to the widows tax. While previous efforts to eliminate the 
widows tax have generated support from lawmakers, most civilian constituents remain unaware of the financial penalty. MOAA 
encourages its members to share this information with civilians in their communities, both geographical and online. 
 

     Act now to send your House and Senate elected officials an editable MOAA-suggested message urging them to end the widows 
tax. To so go to http://takeaction.moaa.org/app/write-a-letter?6&engagementId=495393.  [Source:  The MOAA Newsletter | 
March 7, 2019 ++] 

Vet Missing Alert System ►   S.699 | The Green Alert Act of 2019 
 

Two senators introduced legislation 9 MAR that would create a Green Alert public notification system to find veterans when they 
go missing. Sens. Maggie Hassan (D-NH) and Joni Ernst (R-IA) sponsored The Green Alert Act of 2019. They said the system 
would be similar to the Amber Alert system for missing children or the Silver Alert system to locate senior citizens, especially ones 
with Alzheimer’s disease or dementia. Many veterans go missing because of stress and trauma associated with their military ser-
vice, said Ernst, who is an Iraq War veteran who served for more than 20 years in the Army Reserve and Army National Guard. “As 
a combat veteran, I understand how important it is for our veterans to have access to the support and care they have earned,” she 
said in a statement. 
 

     Last year, Wisconsin became the first state to implement a public notification system for missing veterans. The Milwaukee Jour-
nal Sentinel reported the system was created after Air Force veteran Corey Adams, a Milwaukee resident diagnosed with post-
traumatic stress disorder, went missing and was found dead 18 days later. His family struggled to get police to search for him. Re-
tired Army Brig. Gen. Donald Bolduc, the former commander of Special Operations Command-Africa, has led efforts to take the 
Green Alert system nationwide. He resides in New Hampshire and inspired Hassan to take up the issue. “For a variety of reasons, 
far too many veterans go missing for long stretches of time before someone finds them,” Bolduc said. He believes the system would 
help “better locate veterans and give them the appropriate care they need when they disappear.” 
 

     The Green Alert Act would create a commission comprising representatives from the departments of Justice, Transportation, 
Veterans Affairs and Health and Human Services, as well as state and local officials. The commission would be tasked with devel-
oping best practices and technical assistance to help states develop the system.  [Source:  
 

 Military Opioid Use  ►   Preventing Painkiller Abuse 
 

Virginia doctors using a statewide drug-monitoring program now can see whether their patients have gotten prescriptions — includ-
ing for opioids, benzodiazepines and stimulants — filled at military hospitals and clinics. Though the prescription-painkiller-abuse 
epidemic has raged for years, the Department of Defense just launched its own system in December for controlled substances and 
how they’re given to military patients. The program tracks quantities and strengths of medications. With the Virginia and military 
systems connected, officials said, doctors and pharmacists have a more complete picture of patients’ prescription histories. Having 
such information could prevent the overprescribing of addictive drugs and dangerous drug combinations, they say. Police and medi-
cal licensing boards also can use the data to support investigations into doctor shopping and other criminal activity.  
 

     Though several other states and Puerto Rico have followed suit, Virginia was the first to go “live” with its connection to the mili-
tary’s electronic database, said Diane Powers, a spokeswoman for the Virginia Department of Health Professions. The state was 
eager to lead the pack, officials said, because it has the third-largest military population. David Bobb, chief of the Defense Health 
Agency’s pharmacy operations, said the department has been wanting to help states in their fight against the opioid crisis for a 
while, but there were challenges. Each state has its own regulations for its prescription-monitoring program, and some have had to 
take a closer look at their policies to make sure sharing the information is legal. The department also has had security concerns. 
“We didn’t want to share it in such a way that an enemy could get tipped off that … maybe there’s going to be a movement of per-
sonnel or something like that. It took a while to come up with a solution,” Bobb said, “and that’s why I think … we were a little bit 
behind times in making this operation.” 
 

     Prior to launching the military’s electronic database, department officials kept an eye on their own prescribers and pharmacists 
internally. They could monitor when patients received controlled substances at military treatment facilities and through its mail-
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order program. But they didn’t know if a patient went to a retail pharmacy and paid cash. Connecting with state programs gives the 
department that capability. Ralph Orr, director of Virginia’s program, said in a news release that the additional information will 
“help save more lives.” The state’s database connects with 32 jurisdictions, including Washington, D.C. In 

Vet Suicide Update 24  ►   White House Finalizes Plan To Stem Veteran Suicides  
 

 
 

The White House is creating a new high-level task force on preventing veterans suicide which will include new community out-
reach grants aimed at former service members and expanded projects across a host of government agencies to coordinate research 
and prevention efforts. President Donald Trump signed a new executive order on the initiative — dubbed the President’s 
Roadmap to Empower Veterans and End a National Tragedy of Suicide, or PREVENTS — on 5 MAR at the White House. It’s 
the latest in a series of steps by his administration to address the problem, which claims an estimated 20 veterans lives every day. 
Last year, the president signed a separate executive order providing more counseling and mental health care for recently separated 
service members, who face a significantly higher risk of suicide than other military groups. 
 

     According to senior administration officials, the new order will give agency officials a year to develop plans for a more aggres-
sive approach to suicide prevention, with a goal of more state and local community engagement. The task force will look to develop 
a new grant system for mental health support and outreach similar to the Housing and Urban Development-VA Supportive Housing 
program, which provides funding directly to local charities and city programs to help individualize assistance plans for veterans. 
Those HUD-VASH vouchers have been in use for a decade and are widely credited with helping draw down the number of home-
less veterans by half. Officials hope to replicate that model for suicide prevention, relying on local expertise and federal funding to 
reach more veterans. 
 

     Veterans Affairs officials estimate that of the 20 veterans a day who take their own lives, about 70 percent have little or no con-
tact with the federal veteran system. That makes targeted community outreach to populations outside those systems critical to ad-
dressing the suicide problem. The White House has not put a price tag on the new grants yet, but is expected to work with Congress 
in coming months to set parameters and draft legislation on the idea. Meanwhile, the new task force will be charged with better co-
ordinating existing research on suicide within federal systems. Already, the departments of Defense, Veterans Affairs and Home-
land Security have a host of information on traumatic brain injury, post-traumatic stress disorder and mental health issues that could 
be indicators of suicidal thoughts. 
 

      Officials hope to use the Department of Energy’s expansive data collection and research systems to better analyze that existing 
data, providing new potential avenues for prevention efforts. The research work will also include pushing the Centers for Disease 
Control to provide more up-to-date information on veterans suicide research. Currently, the latest available data on the problem 
typically trails at least two years behind current efforts. Senior administration officials are hoping to cut that wait down to no more 
than six months. Suicide prevention has been a major focus of both Congress and the executive branch in recent years, but the rate 
of suicide has largely remained flat. White House officials are hoping the new task force will restart a national conversation on the 
issue, and bring in private-sector partners to help find new solutions. 
 

     Officials from the House Veterans’ Affairs Committee are scheduled to hold a roundtable with administration experts on the 
issue in early March. Senate Veterans’ Affairs Committee ranking member Jon Tester (D-MT) introduced new legislation on the 
issue last week. In December, the Veterans Health Administration announced a new pilot program with the advocacy group The 
Independence Fund to reunite combat troops for group therapy sessions, in the hopes of using those common bonds to provide bet-
ter mental health resources. Sarah Verardo, chief executive officer of the group, called the new White House initiative an important 
step forward in helping veterans. “We owe it to them to ensure they are not forgotten upon their return home,” she said. “They may 
have returned from the battlefield, but their war is not over. For many, their true battle begins when their purpose in the military 
ends.” 
 

     Veterans facing any type of mental or emotional distress can contact the Veteran Crisis Line at any time by dialing 1-800-273-
8255 and selecting option 1 for a VA staffer. Veterans, troops or their families members can also text 838255 or visit 
www.VeteransCrisisLine.net  for assistance.  [Source:  MilitaryTimes | Leo Shane III | March 4, 2019 ++] 

Prescription Drug Costs Update 25  ►   Will Washington Finally Do Something 
 

If people in this polarized nation can agree on one thing, it is that prescription drug prices are too high, and that the federal govern-
ment should do something about it. But it seems unlikely that Congress or the administration will do enough this year to satisfy an 
enraged public. In the end, if Washington doesn’t overcome industry resistance to reform — in particular, letting the government 
negotiate the price of drugs purchased by Medicare — whatever actions it takes will be seen as too little, too late by American vot-
ers in 2020.  
 

      The reasons why incumbents can be expected to pay a price at the polls are no surprise. A new survey by the Kaiser Family 
Foundation finds that one in four people taking prescription drugs say they have difficulty affording their medication. What is more, 
79 percent see the current costs of drugs as unreasonable. Another poll released last fall by NORC at the University of Chicago and 
my organization (the non-profit and non-partisan West Health Institute), found that 78 percent of the public name high health-care 
costs as its highest priority. Fewer than 25 percent of voters approve of the ways the Trump administration and Congress are han-
dling the high cost of prescription drugs. 
 

     But so far, this firestorm of public indignation has not been enough to rally Congress to swift and decisive action. A hearing last 
week in which the Senate Finance Committee heard testimony from seven pharmaceutical industry CEOs and leaders came off with 
a few whimpers, but not a bang. There was none of the confrontational cross-examination seen in the famous congressional grilling 
of tobacco executives at a hearing a quarter century ago. Last week’s hearing was a case in which the watchdog didn’t bark. There 
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are some proposals from the administration and before Congress that stand a reasonable chance of passage in this session. The 
Trump administration has several proposals that ostensibly would offer lower out-of-pocket costs for American consumers, 
which include changes to Medicare Part D and Part B. 
 

     The CREATES Act, sponsored by an array of Republicans and Democrats, would create a speedier and stronger legal pro-
cess for generic manufacturers to challenge branded drugmakers that withhold drug samples in order to obstruct generic com-
petition. These proposals benefit from the fact that they are not the most vociferously opposed by Big Pharma. They are like 
chicken soup to treat a cold: they certainly won’t hurt and they might even help. But these solutions are by no means the 
strongest medicine available. 
 

     Democrats running or eyeing a run for the White House are offering ideas that are far less accommodating of Big Pharma. 
They are unlikely, however, to become law without a Democratic Congress and administration in power. For example, Sen. 
Bernie Sanders (I-Vt.) is proposing that drug prices in the United States be tied to an index of drug prices in foreign countries, 
where drugs are sold at lower costs. Sen. Elizabeth Warren (D-MA) has proposed a bill that would effectively create a govern-
ment-run pharmaceutical manufacturer to mass-produce generic drugs and bring down prices. Sens. Jeff Merkley (D-OR) Ka-
mala Harris (D-CA) and Amy Klobuchar(D-MN) introduced the CURE High Drug Prices Act, which would allow the federal 
government to block price increases on certain drugs. 
 

     There is a litany of other bills. Among them are a bill that would allow the importation of drugs from Canada, another that 
would force price transparency on drug middlemen, and another that would force drugmakers to justify dramatic price increas-
es. Then there is the elephant in the room. President Trump repeatedly promised in 2016 to rein in runaway drug costs by let-
ting Medicare negotiate prices with pharmaceutical companies. Allowing Medicare to seek lower prices is a no-brainer. As the 
single largest payer for health care in the United States, Medicare is the gateway to a vast marketplace of nearly 60 million 
people who happen to be the highest consumers of pharmaceuticals. But with the pharmaceutical industry’s main trade group 
spending more than $50 million in the past two years alone on lobbying, its passage into law this year seems highly unlikely.  
 

     There is, however, one key finding in the Kaiser Family Foundation survey that should weigh heavily on every member of 
Congress and the administration. Ninety percent of Democrats, 87 percent of Independents and 80 percent of Republicans 
want to allow the government to negotiate lower prices for Medicare drugs. Big American drug companies have not been us-
ing profits from high prices to ramp up investment in drug development. According to William Lazonick, pharmaceutical 
companies in the S&P 500 distributed over 100 percent of their combined profits to shareholders in buybacks and dividends — 
12 percent more than they spent on research and development. “With most of their compensation coming from exercising 
stock options and stock awards, senior executives benefit immensely,” the two scholars recently wrote in The New York 
Times. “In 2017, 28 drug executives in the top 500 (S&P 500 companies) averaged more than $41 million in total compensa-
tion, with 83 percent in stock compensation.” 
 

     In 2020, if politicians insist on giving priority to the greed of the drug industry over the pleading of voters, they could pay 
an enormous price at the polls. To fix the $3.5 trillion-dollar quandary that is what America spends on health care — with its 
spiraling costs, opaque pricing and lack of accessibility to services for millions — we need vision, leadership and bold action 
from a Washington willing to take on special interests. Right now, that is sorely lacking.  [Source:  The Hill | Shelley Lyford | 
March 12, 2019 ++]    
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Photo courstesy of mister mac “ Bob Macpherson” from the Lean Submariner 


